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Ministry grant that we were able to receive from NBA this last school year. We were 
able to expand our programming and go into the schools and work with students 
during the week.  On the weekends, we met students at the church where they were 
able to receive academic help and support.  What we learned this year in running our 
program is that our community and our students need willing and capable adults that 
will give of their time to support and mentor our young people.  I would like to tell 
you that we spent all of our time helping young people with their homework or 
remediating students for end-of-the-year testing, we didn’t.  What we discovered 
from our time working in the middle school setting is what we have known all along 
but just not the extent of it.  Young people desire to have people that will listen to 
them, encourage them, empower them, and of course help them with their work.  
Things that we take for granted such as filling out job applications or school forms 
was a big need.  Also, we learned that we had to brush up on some technological 
tools that are now being used in the schools such as google docs and Khan’s 
Academy.  As much as we brought to the table we took away even more. 
 
One of the things that we are digging into deeper this year are the issues 
surrounding immigration.  In case you did not know, Hammond, East Chicago, and 
Gary have a large immigrant population and ICE activity was and is great especially 
with these cities being located just south of Chicago.  We know of one student whose 
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mother was deported and last year was her senior year of high school.  To help us be 
better prepared this year, we reached out to Catholic Charities and the Welcome 
Network to help us understand the issues and how we can provide support for the 
students. 
 
In addition to dealing with issues of immigration, many of the students were coming 
to the lab because they knew that they would receive something to eat and they did 
not want to go home.  We know that food insecurity is a very real problem in our area 
when 83% of the schools receive free/reduced lunch.  Also, Hammond does not have 
school buses so if the students are not car riders, they are walkers.  We were afraid 
that the food offered was not enough and on days when we were in the schools, we 
were restricted in being able to bring in food.  This year, we will be offering a more 
substantive meal since we will be operating out of the church this year.  Funding that 
was used to offer tutoring in the schools has been cut.  The principal of the middle 
school has already reached out to me to see if we would be offering our afterschool 
program because she wanted to be able to offer H.A.T.S. as an option to parents.  
 
One thing that we did not anticipate in all this was the partnerships that would come 
out of this program.  In our area currently, there are no programs or activities for 
young people if it is not sports-related and connected to the school.  We were 
approached by a community group dedicated to rebuilding the Hessville area about 
our afterschool program and other programming for youth.  For us, this was a great 
conversation to have because we realized that we need to broaden our volunteer 
base as we grow, and we anticipate that this year alone we will easily double the 
number of students we serve.  Especially since they opened an adult education 
center in a building behind the church in the spring and we have already had a few of 
their students come for help with math and GED help.  
 
It is a great thing to know that schools and other agencies including the church are 
coming together to meet the needs of the community.  It is great when you hear story 
after story of the needs in the school or community and you are able to play a part in 
meeting those needs. Hope Academic/Tutoring Services is part of the vision that God 
has given Hope Christian Church.  It is our hope and our goal to serve our community 
with the resources that we have in areas where we can make an impact.  We are 
educators, entrepreneurs, servants who have hearts for young people and are willing 
to give of our time to make a difference in the next generation.  We are located 
across the street from the high school, and down the street from the middle school 
and elementary school.  It is our goal to serve as a liaison between our schools and 
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the homes in our community.  We are starting small, but we plan to grow, and the 
work that we have begun to do is great. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
As the health and social services general ministry of the Christian Church (Disciples of 
Christ), the National Benevolent Association partners with congregations, regions, 
general ministries, and a variety of Disciples-related health and social service providers 
to create communities of compassion and care. Founded in 1887 by six women 
responding to the needs of the day and on their doorsteps, for more than 130 years the 
NBA has continued to serve "the least of these." Learn more at www.nbacares.org.   
 
 
 


